Hainford Annual Parish Meeting

Held in the village hall on Monday May 13th.2015 at 7.00

Present:  Five electors, three councillors, the Clerk and Mr.Carrick BDC.

Mrs.L.Rogers (vice-chair of the Parish Council) presided.

1. Minutes of the 2014 annual parish meeting were confirmed and signed.

2. Annual Report In the absence of the chairman Mrs.Rogers read the annual report
This is my eight Annual Report as Chairman, and regretfully I am not here to present it in person, consequently my Report is being presented by the Vice-Chairman.

Of the two major initiatives reported last year – the development on the Chequers Field and the redevelopment of the Childrens' Play Area – one has come to fruition and one has not.

Following lengthy discussions with Broadland District Council, a way was found to overcome the problems reported last year and as a consequence planning permission for the development, with the name of “Chequers Meadow”, was granted.  The S106 Agreement was subsequently signed by all parties and work has commenced on site.  The outcome of this is twofold; first that Hainford will have gained 8 affordable housing units – of which 4 will be for purchase under a shared equity scheme and 4 will be for rent under BDC's Local Lettings Policy.  The Policy under which these houses will be available, ensures that, in the first instance, they will all be available to those with “a Hainford connection” as defined by the allocations cascade set out in the agreement.

Although it will be sometime before they become available for occupation, those interested parties with a “Hainford connection” should register an interest with Broadland's Housing Options Team.  Possible changes to BDC's Housing Allocations Policy make it important for this interest to be registered as soon as possible.  Details of how to register an interest have been put on Parish Notice Boards, Parish Council web site and will appear in the Parish News.  Copies of the notice are available tonight for anyone interested.

The second outcome of development is that, in the fullness of time, the Parish will be gifted the remainder of the field together with a sum of money towards its development and maintenance.   The Parish Council have considered uses for the land in the short term and it will be a regular item on Parish Council agendas.

The second initiative embarked on by the Parish Council that of a 25 lease for the Play Area, was not so successful.  It will be recalled that the objective of the 25 year lease was to give the security of tenure necessary to enable grants to be obtained to improve the Play Area.  Regretfully the lease offered by the Landlords, the Diocese, did not give the required security of tenure and as attempts to get them to change the terms of the lease failed, the Parish Council decided to withdraw from the negotiations.  We will still continue to Licence the Play Area from Norfolk County Council for as long as they are prepared to grant such a Licence.  However we will not be able to raise the sums of money required to redevelop the Play Area as hoped.

Regretfully, the Parish Council had to close the Play Area during the year for fear of being in breach of the conditions of its Public Liability Insurance which required a weekly inspection.  A notice was placed in the March Parish News asking for volunteers to assist and we are grateful to those who have volunteered to undertake these weekly inspections.  Parish Councillors continue to undertake the more detailed monthly inspections and the Parish Council pays for an Annual Inspection.  

Concerns were raised by a parishioner about how volunteers should deal with any hazardous material found on the Play Area and the Parish Council, after consultation with its insurers, are in the process of devising and implementing appropriate procedures to deal with such material should any be found.  Originally the Parish Council had agreed that the Play Area would remain shut and only be reopened when these procedures were in place to the satisfaction of all.  As this was taking longer than anticipated, following representations from parishioners and discussions between our Clerk, our insurers and volunteers, I took Chairman’s action and agreed to reopen the Play Area even though such procedures were not in place.  Once finalised, the Parish Council will implement the appropriate procedures.

The gate to the Millennium Car Park, referred to in my last report, was installed courtesy of Councillor Howes and Terry Lloyd.  We have discussed with the main users of the Car Park -   the School and the Church ways to ensure that the gates are opened and closed at the beginning and end of each day.  Hopefully this will reduce the misuse of the Car Park previously complained about by its users.  

The Parish Council is formally consulted by BDC on planning applications in the village and its comments on such applications are published in the Council minutes.  It is also informally consulted on proposed developments within the village.  During the course of the year there have been 2 such consultations – Hainford Hall and land on Waterloo Road.  In every case the starting point for the Parish Council's deliberations is the Parish Plan and what is in the best interests of Parishioners and the Parish, taking account of the views articulated in the Plan.  The Parish Plan has no status as far as planning is concerned and in this context the Parish Council looked at the possibility of creating a Neighbourhood Development Plan, which when adopted becomes a part of the Local Development Plan, but decided against it.  As in the Parish Council’s opinion Neighbourhood Development Plans do not give the Parish the powers to manage development that many believe they do, as the Parish of Cringleford in South Norfolk found to its cost.  As BDC's Head of Planning was recently reported as saying “It can be difficult to refuse planning applications because there is such a strong agenda to allow development now”

The Parish Council is pleased to note the continued improvements to the Village Hall and in particular the new easy to move tables.  Last year the Parish Council gave a grant of £2000 towards the construction of the new store room.

Councillor Fuller and I met with the Chair of the Governors and Head of Hainford First School, to look at road safety posters produced by the children.  It is hoped that from these discussions will come a poster which, courtesy of Norfolk County Council Highways department, can be displayed nearby the school and which will help to discourage speeding near the school.

Regretfully on the advice of the current coordinator, the Speed Watch Scheme was wound up and the equipment returned.  The scheme had been running for many years but floundered for the lack of personnel willing to be involved.


One of the pleasures of being Chairman is that occasionally you get asked to present things.  In 2012, I had the pleasure of presenting the medals at the School's Olympic Games.  This year I had the pleasure of presenting the prizes at the Scarecrow Fest.  Two totally differing events but both showing what a wonderful community spirit exists in Hainford.

Talking of community spirit, the Parish Council were pleased to note that Carolyn Atherton received a BDC Community Award for her work with the Village Games.  The Parish Council would like to thank all those involved in both the organisation and participation in these Games.

The Parish Council would like to thank Anne Gillett and her team of volunteers for undertaking the biannual litter picks; Judith Lincoln and Mary Shepperd for continuing as Village Tree Wardens and David Smith for looking after our footpaths

During the deliberations on the Chequers Field development, we wrote to Anglian Water about its possible impact on the pumping stations and drainage.  The outcome of that correspondence was published in our minutes.  Any one experiencing problems were urged to contact Anglian Water so that a case could be made for improvements to the system.

The Parish Council, aware the not everyone reads the Parish News, would urge parishioners to use the Parish Council web site on http://haynfordpc.norfolkparishes.gov.uk to keep abreast of things happening in the Parish.

During the year we lost the services of Councillor Anne Southgate. It is hoped that circumstances might permit her to re-join the Council in the fullness of time.  Additionally Councillors Pointer and Crisp did not stand for re-election and on behalf of the Parish I would like to thank them for the all the hard work they have done as Councillors especially Richard Crisp who has served on the Council for twenty years.

We also lost the services of our Clerk Karen Medlar.  Karen has been an excellent Clerk and has kept us on the straight and narrow.  She will be missed.  We welcome Jim Graves as our new Clerk.  In addition to Hainford, Jim is Parish Clerk to Horsford and Horsham and Newton St Faiths.  Clearly he enjoys herding cats.  

In conclusion I would like to thank my Parish Councillor colleagues for all the hard work they do for and on behalf of the Parish. Thank you for listening

A J Cowles   Chairman Hainford Parish Council 
3. Parish Council Accounts The Clerk gave a summary of the draft accounts for 2014/2015 which had been prepared by his predecessor. Balances carried forward were £19,953.93. In response to questions he highlighted major items of expenditure as £2,000 grant to the Village Hall, £500 to Hainford Community Partnership and £1,700 in legal fees in the abortive attempt to obtain a long term lease for the play area adjacent to the school. He confirmed that the Council had agreed that £15,000 of the accrued funds should be earmarked for future village amenities.
4. Annual Police Report There had been 17 recorded crimes in the parish during 2014/2015.

5. County and District Council Reports Mr.Carrick said that it was business as usual with Broadland District Council and that it was hope to maintain the same level of service during 2015/16. Mr.Roper was unable to attend.

6. Land adjacent to the Chequers PH  A significant portion of land would be transferred to the Parish Council later in 2015 as part of the planning agreement for Chequers Meadow. Various suggestions were put forward for the use of this area including children’s play equipment, car parking for users, football goals for informal play. Mrs.Fletcher, the owner of the horse and livestock currently on part of the land hoped that she would be able to rent part from the Council but the Clerk pointed out that under the terms of the planning agreement the land must be handed to the Council with vacant possession. The chair pointed out that the Council were open to suggestions from the parishioners and that these should be put in writing or e-mail to the Clerk. This would be publicised in the village magazine, notice boards and the website.
7. Any other business Mrs.Watker asked that, due to the very wide spread of settlements in Hainford, the Council should not forget the need for facilities at the village hall and at the QE play area where there was a distinct need for equipment for smaller children. Mrs.Smith handed the Clerk a letter expressing concern at the state of the hedge along the front of the development on Stratton Road. The Clerk said he would write to the developer.
The meeting closed at 7.45 p.m.
